(first draft of opinion column for DTH)

Why meeting the challenge of the Bell Award controversy is a historic opportunity for us all.

Several years ago, I walked into Saunders Hall and asked a UNC professor how he felt about going to work each day in a building named for the nineteenth century leader of the Ku Klux Klan, Col. William L. Saunders.  He calmly replied, “That was then.  That’s not my university now.”  I told him, “I don’t think the housekeepers would agree with you,” and walked out.

What this story illustrates, in my view, is that many people at UNC are unaware or uncaring about the racial injustices taking place under their noses, and they have no idea how these injustices flow directly from the history of the university. This indifference and ignorance is promoted by the university itself, which has suppressed its history of slavery and white supremacy, and has refused on numerous occasions to acknowledge that there is institutional racism at UNC today.  In effect, the university has said, “It’s time to move on rather than dwell on the past.” The implication is that, except for a few small problem areas, UNC has overcome.

This response from the university has closed off dialogue every time in recent years that black students and faculty, black workers, or the black community has raised concerns about aspects of institutional racism.  From concerns over Silent Sam and Saunders Hall to the struggles of the housekeepers and community protests over housing policies that wreak havoc in the black community, the university has refused to engage in a serious public dialogue about institutional racism. 

We have now come to a historic juncture.  For the first time, the university, through Chancellor Moeser’s positive response to our petition, has agreed to engage in a discussion about its history of white supremacy and how that history affects us today.  A steering committee is being established at this moment to guide a public discussion of the controversy over the naming of the Cornelia Phillips Spencer Bell Award and related issues.  Most people understand that this controversy is about far more than one woman and one award.  It is about the entire racial justice history of UNC and the legacy of institutional racism that perpetuates patterns of oppression from the past.

This discussion will unfold next fall and throughout the year.  It will engage every segment of the university community as well as local residents.  We all have a historic opportunity to help UNC lead the state, the region, and the nation in addressing one of the fundamental challenges of our age.  Historian Eric Foner has said, “Americans made their first attempt to live up to the noble professions of their political creed [during Reconstruction].” We made our second attempt during the freedom struggles of the 1960s.  That attempt, while grand, fell short.  Today, powerful forces are trying to undo even the limited gains of the sixties.  At this pivotal moment of history, therefore, we have a unique opportunity to make a difference.  All of us have a choice.  We can challenge the university to live up to its creed of lux et libertas, or we can stand passively by and let those speaking out for justice be silenced.  UNC has been the racial justice leader of the South in the past, most notably during the era of Frank Porter Graham.  It is time for UNC to lead again.

